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D
uring the first two and a half 
years of medical school, I 
struggled to choose a specialty 
that truly fit my passion for 
medicine. I was fascinated 
with everything neurological, 

including behavior, but also yearned 
for a practice that permitted long-term 
relationships with patients and their families. 
Naturally, I considered neurology, family 
medicine and psychiatry, and thoroughly 
enjoyed my training in those clerkships. Late 
one evening during my medicine clerkship, 
my classmates and I shared our future career 
aspirations. It was then I became aware of 
physical medicine and rehabilitation as a 
specialty choice. Previously unbeknown to 
me as a field of medicine, the description 
of PM&R offered exactly what I wanted in 
my career. But why the heck didn’t I know 
about it earlier? My relatively late entry 
into the world of PM&R awareness is not 
unique. In fact, it has permeated medicine 
and the general public for decades. It is 
often referred to as the best kept secret in 
medicine. But maybe not any longer!  

Several years ago, the Academy developed 
and led the post-acute sequelae of COVID 
(PASC) collaborative to address an 
unprecedented national and worldwide 
challenge. Our collaborative is an 
interdisciplinary group of clinicians 
and patient advocates who developed 
guidance statements aimed to help 
clinicians identify, assess and treat people 
with the long-term effects of COVID. The 
statements, which were published in 
PM&R, the official AAPM&R journal, were 
among the highest downloaded, with more 
to follow. The Academy also led a call to 
action directed at Congress and the Biden 
Administration to ensure clinicians had 
the resources needed to treat the millions 
of Americans impacted by Long COVID 
including those traditionally underserved 
by medicine and to support research to 
better understand this novel condition. 

In short, we were heard. The Administration 
and Congress answered our call to 
action and released a National COVID-19 
Preparedness Plan in March 2022, which 
included components from the Academy’s 
Long COVID call to action.

AAPM&R and PM&R are positioned as critical 
physician leaders with entities such as the

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 
the U.S. Department of Health and Human 
Services and the Agency for Healthcare 
Research and Quality, etc.  And from this 
effort, we have media coverage growing 
by the day to advance the knowledge and 
understanding of who we are and what 
value we add to our patients’ care. Over the 
course of the past several years, Academy 
members, including myself, have been 
interviewed countless times by national 
media outlets, including but not limited to 
Axios, Politico, ABC News, Wall Street Journal, 
Washington Post, Consumer Reports, WebMD 
and many more. 

The value PM&R brings to 
disabling conditions, such as 
but not limited to PASC was 
repeatedly highlighted, bringing 
attention and clarity to the work 
we do for millions of Americans 
and people throughout the 
world. These efforts perfectly 
align with the efforts of our new 
Specialty Brand Expansion (SBE) 
Committee, which launched 
a campaign to firmly establish 
awareness of PM&R as the leader 
in multidisciplinary healthcare 
directed at our key stakeholders. 
These include not just the general 
population, but health system and insurance 
executives, primary care, and policy makers. 
The pace of media requests to the Academy 
continues, which are now focusing in on the 
multitude of conditions we treat, expanding 
awareness of what is now no longer the best 
kept secret in medicine. See more on SBE’s 
efforts on pages 6-7.

While the Academy achieved great 
successes, the efforts to enhance awareness 
of PM&R’s value belong to every physiatrist. 
We are extremely diverse clinically, 
practicing in the realms of MSK, pain, 
pediatrics, neurology, oncology, sports and 
countless other subspecialties. But what 
makes us unique is our physiatric approach 
to patient care, taking into account the entire 
person that contributes to better outcomes, 
greater satisfaction and reduced costs (i.e., 
the triple aim of medicine). 

It may be easy to refer to 
ourselves individually by our 
subspecialty, but I challenge 
everyone to identify themselves 
first as a PM&R physician, the 
practitioners with the “special 
sauce” that makes us the best 
at addressing all the conditions 
we treat. There is no better way 
to expand awareness of PM&R’s 
invaluable contributions to 
healthcare than the grassroots 
effort we can all partake in. 
On page 9, you’ll learn more about our 
new Positioning PM&R Communications 
Toolkit, which helps members position 
themselves for success now and in the 
future. This toolkit includes key messages, 
supporting references, additional resources 
and questions to consider for PM&R 
physicians working in varied practice areas. 
It is meant to be a starting place that you 
can personalize to your practice, setting 
and needs. Explore the toolkit and stay 
tuned for these additional resources at  
aapmr.org/positioningpmr. 

J
une marks the end of the academic 
year and training for our graduating 
PM&R residents and fellows. Our 
theme this month is OPPORTUNITY, 
which seems fitting as these newly-
minted physiatrists pursue various 

opportunities in their respective careers. 
As I have helped a few pre-medical college 
students apply to medical school, I am 
reminded of how I felt back then – excited 
about my future as a physician but also a 
little intimidated by the number of years and 
work involved in becoming one. I often get 
asked by residents and fellows what regrets 
I have and what I would do differently if I 
could go back in time. I actually don’t have 
much I would change – but I do think I took a 
lot of things for granted during my training. 
I took my children to Chicago and was able 
to tour what is now Shirley Ryan AbilityLab 
(Rehab Institute of Chicago). The amount of 
resources available, the energy of the facility, 
the blend of researchers with clinicians and 
the culture of support and inclusivity were 
evident. The bust of Dr. Henry Betts is still 
displayed in the Life Center and the famous 
Chagall tapestry now hangs near the garden. 
I felt the history of the institution and the 
honor of having met some of the founding 
fathers of our field. Seeing the photos of my 
class and the classes preceding and after 
mine – showed my place in the long tradition 
of physiatrists graduating from the program. 
I felt a sense of nostalgia as I admired the 
view of Lake Michigan out the resident room 
window. Talking to the graduating residents 
about their career path and fellowship 
choices also brought back the excitement I 
felt during this time of year.  

I have no regrets and only appreciation of 
what I was able to experience. However, I 
do feel like I didn’t truly savor my moments 
during training. It’s akin to the feeling I get 
when I look at photos of my children as 
babies and toddlers. Those were some cute 
times but also some of the toughest and 
most demanding times. I remember scoffing 
at my older friends and colleagues telling 
me to savor the moment as I dealt with toilet 
training and sleepless nights rocking my 
babies while worrying about going to work 
the next day. Similarly, I remember feeling 
annoyed that I had to get up early to attend 
chairman rounds (sorry, Dr. Roth!) or stop 
rounding to attend grand rounds. 

Now that I am in the position of 
teaching residents, I see how 
much of a gift my attending 
physicians have given me – in 
taking their time to teach me and 
mentor me. There’s not really 
ever a time again when you can 
learn and enjoy the camaraderie 
of your peers while having some 
protection from the external 
stressors that plague us in 
practice like billing and coding, 
insurance companies, peer-to-
peers, etc.
The cycle of life continues… About a year 
ago, I got a call from a former resident of 
mine at lunch. He said he had been thinking 
about me a lot lately and decided to just 
call. He then proceeded to thank me for 
everything I taught him. That he uses the 
lessons he learned during his time with me 
often and that seeing me handle situations 
and patients gave him the confidence to 
get over his imposter syndrome starting 
his job after graduating. He remembers 
a discussion I had with a patient when I 
didn’t feel comfortable proceeding with 
a procedure and how we both decided to 
stop. He used that experience to have a 
similar conversation with his patient the 
week before. He knew that he could stop and 
make a joint decision with his patient without 
feeling the pressure to continue. He then 
said he had a medical student rotate with 
him and he wrote a letter of recommendation 
for her, and she got into Shirley Ryan. He 
said he had to slow down his clinic to teach 
her and realized I slowed down my clinic 
to teach him. He thanked me for slowing 
down for him. The call was so unexpected. 
I thought he was calling me about a patient 
or asking me for a job reference. I was so 
shocked I’m not sure I was able to really 
express how grateful I was that he took the 
time to call. I posted about this experience 
on social media and other physicians shared 
their experiences and gratitude about similar 
mentorship.  

Opportunities come in many 
different forms – and in my life 
and career, the most profound 
impact moments came from 
interactions with people. Job and 
leadership opportunities came 
my way from people I met and 
connected with along the years. 
I truly appreciate the community 
of colleagues and peers I have at 
the Academy and hope that the 
new residents and fellows take 
advantage of the opportunities 
available within the Academy.
I also want to thank my mentors and friends 
who have helped guide and support me 
along the way. Chance encounters and 
hallway conversations have led me to where 
I am today. I remember giving my first 
PowerPoint presentation to Dr. Kirshblum 
during my rotation. I remember Dr. Furman 
introducing me to the Resident Physician 
Council (now PHiT) which led to me serving 
on the Board of Governors. I have had the 
honor of knowing most of the presidential 
line of the Academy in the previous 15 years 
and have seen their leadership manifest 
in so many advances and evolution of our 
field and Academy. Tom Stautzenbach, 
our executive director, started when I first 
became involved with the RPC. I was able to 
undergo leadership training and learn about 
trade associations through his guidance 
and leadership. Watching the evolution of 
the Academy into what it is today has been 
incredible and inspiring. I hope all of you 
will take advantage of the opportunities 
available through our Academy!  

Don’t Let Opportunity Pass You By

Ai Mukai 
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